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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

Monday, February 4, 2013, 7:00pm
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES

PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, Interim County Attorney Nager, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.

1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Rev. Donald Hollifield of Coopers Gap Baptist Church gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Gasperson led the pledge.
4. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the January 7, 2013, public hearing and regular meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
5. Approval of Agenda – Vice-Chair Owens asked that a resolution in support of the 2013-14 NCACC Legislative Goals be added as Agenda Item 8b.  Commissioner Holbert moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  
6. Polk County Schools Budget Amendment – 2013 Capital Projects – Bill Miller, School Superintendent, presented the $500,000 budget amendment.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the budget amendment, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
7. St. Luke’s Hospital Lessor Estoppel, Consent & Agreement – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the St. Luke’s Hospital Lessor Estoppel, Consent & Agreement, which will enable St. Luke’s to secure funding for the addition to the facility, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
8.a House of Flags – Our State Magazine Resolution – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the House of Flags resolution, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.  
8.b
2013-14 NCACC Legislative Goals Resolution – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the resolution in support of the 2013-14 NCACC Legislative Goals, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
9. FY 2013/14 Budget Calendar – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the FY 2013/14 budget calendar, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
10. Comprehensive Plan Statement – Chair Gage read the following statement in order to clarify the action taken at the January 7, 2013, regular BOC meeting which repealed the Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinance (MRPO) in zoned and unzoned areas:  “The repealing of the Mountainside and Ridgeline Protection Ordinance is not consistent with the 20/20 Comprehension Plan. The Board considers the action taken to be reasonable and in the public interest because the Building Inspector currently has the authority to require an engineer report at a site, and having him perform a pre-site assessment visit could possibly save the homeowner and the builder money.”  Citizen comments:  Carolyn Ashburn, Lisa Krolak, David Weiss, Dave Maxwell and Christel Walter encouraged the Board to adopt some measures to protect the county’s steep slopes.  
At Commissioner Gasperson’s request, Planner Cathy Ruth reported that Polk County received a 2010 Marvin Collins Planning Award in the “Comprehensive Planning for a Small Community” category from the North Carolina American Planning Association for its 20/20 Comprehensive Plan.  Ms. Ruth said repealing the MRPO and not replacing it with the proposed Steep Slopes Ordinance resulted in an inconsistency for the following three reasons:  1) The Comprehensive Plan states, “As necessary, revise and update the Polk County Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinance.”  2) The Comprehensive Plan states that, “Polk County supports protection of its ridgeline areas as a valuable esthetic, natural, and economic resource.”  3) The Comprehensive Plan states that the county will “utilize the Mountainside & Ridgeline Protection Ordinance to regulate ridge development.”  Ms. Ruth confirmed that the Building Inspector was the designated administrator of the proposed Steep Slope Ordinance. Commissioner Pack moved to approve the comprehensive plan statement, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).  Commissioner Gasperson said he voted against the statement in order to be consistent with his vote against repealing the MRPO at the last BOC meeting because it was not being replaced with the Steep Slopes Ordinance.
11. Unified Development Ordinance (Draft) Article 25 – The Planning Board requested that the BOC provide direction on how to proceed with Article 25 - Protected Mountain Ridge Overlay Zone - of the draft Unified Development Ordinance (UDO).  Vice-Chair Owens moved to table Article 25 of the draft UDO.  Citizen comments:  Lisa Krolak, David Weiss and Christel Walter urged the Commissioners to protect the county’s mountains and ridgelines.  Chair Gage seconded Vice-Chair Owens’ motion.  Commissioner Gasperson said he was opposed to tabling Article 25, and expressed optimism that a steep slopes ordinance of some kind will be adopted in the future.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).
12. Chocolate Drop Mountain Development – Mitch Stott gave a brief overview of the now defunct mountain development.  Mr. Stott said that, as the developer, it was not his intent to destroy Chocolate Drop Mountain.  Mr. Stott asserted that the road cut into the mountain was “built and sculpted and carved to the exact detail of what (regulations) NCDENR imposed upon us as developers”, and said he is saddened by the results.  Citizen comments:  Renée McDermott, Lisa Krolak and David Weiss each spoke in unfavorable terms regarding the results of the attempted development of Chocolate Drop Mountain. 
13. Legal Trapping of Furbearers – Toby Jenkins, NC Wildlife Resources Commission District Wildlife Officer, described various aspects involved in legally trapping furbearers, and spoke in support of allowing such trapping in Polk County.  NC Wildlife Resources Commission District Wildlife Biologists Danny Ray (District 8) and Justin McVeigh (District 9) were also present to answer questions.  Citizen comments:  Kaye Cannon, Brenda Brock, Jeanette Larson, Emmy Summers, Ted Dobner, Stuart Evans, Randall Grobe, Nancy Pemberton, Dave Maxwell and Hariett Goodrich spoke in opposition to the legal trapping of furbearers in the county.  Deon Dunn, John Blanton and Pat Wilson spoke in support of the legal trapping of furbearers in the county.
14. A) Medical Responders & Polk County EMS  B) North Carolina Medical Board Medication And Skills Protocols & Policies for EMS Personnel – A) Commissioner Pack moved that medical responders be allowed as part of the Polk County EMS system, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.  Commissioner Pack said this introductory position will enable the first responders to attract much needed volunteers.  EMS Director Sandra Halford said the medical director determines the level at which a medical responder can participate within the EMS system.  Ms. Halford said she would prefer to keep the current standards in place and not allow medical responders to be part of the EMS system.  Commissioner Pack amended his motion to read that medical responders be allowed as part of the Polk County EMS system with no restrictions/limits on the length of the time they are allowed to remain as medical responders, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
B) Commissioner Pack moved to adopt the North Carolina Medical Board Approved Medications for Credentialed EMS Personnel and the North Carolina Medical Board Approved Skills for Credentialed EMS Personnel as the standards for the Polk County EMS system, seconded by Commissioner Holbert.  Commissioner Gasperson questioned whether the medical director also needed to approve the standards.  Commissioner Pack said the new medical director the county hires will be informed that these are the EMS standards adopted by the BOC.  Commissioner Gasperson said these standards ought to first go before the EMS Quality Management Board for review and approval; the BOC does not have the medical expertise to determine the standards.  Interim County Attorney Nager said the BOC does have the authority to set and approve the standards.  Vice-Chair Owens said that, by the Commissioners adopting these standards, the new medical director will implicitly be given direction.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).
15. EMS Medical Director Performance Standards – Commissioner Gasperson recommended that the Board follow the North Carolina College of Emergency Physicians Standards for the Selection and Performance of EMS Medical Director Requirements which specify that: “A. The medical director of an EMS system will: 2) Have endorsement indicating a working relationship with the local physician community (i.e. hospital staff, local medical society, or emergency physicians group).”  Commissioner Gasperson said that, since none of the Commissioners has medical expertise, he believes it is critical that St. Luke’s Hospital take a leading role in determining the new medical director; it would be inappropriate to hire a medical director without the hospital’s endorsement.  Commissioner Pack said the endorsement requirement ought not be narrowed down to just the hospital.  Commissioner Gasperson said he believes the endorsement is vital because hospital emergency room personnel will be working closely with the EMS system.  Commissioner Holbert and Vice-Chair Owens questioned giving the hospital ultimate authority over choosing a medical director.  Commissioner Gasperson asked for but did not receive a consensus on his recommendation that a 90 day cooling off period ensue wherein the current medical director could remain in her position, and a task force could be formed to work on the medical director issue.
16. Project Budget Ordinances & Budget Amendments – Sandra Hughes, Finance Director, presented the budget ordinances and amendments.  Citizen comments:  Renée McDermott expressed her opposition to obtaining bids for the waterline extension from Peniel Rd. to the Hwy. 9 and Hwy. 108 intersection without first seeking grants, and a copy of her statement is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve Project Budget Ordinance, $99,650 – Cost to design, survey and obtain bids for a proposed waterline extension from Peniel Rd. to the Hwy. 9 and Hwy. 108 intersection, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens. Commissioner Gasperson said he is in favor of the waterline but, since he believes there is not currently a pressing need for it, he recommended bidding the project in two phases, thereby allocating the bid cost over a three year fiscal period.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).  Commissioner Pack moved to approve  BA #6, $99,650 – Appropriate fund balance for the cost to design, survey and obtain bids for a proposed waterline extension from Peniel Rd. to the Hwy. 9 and Hwy. 108 intersection, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).  Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve BA #7, $115,000 – To appropriate fund balance for the 50% matching portion of an incentive grant for Fendrich Industries approved August 20, 2012 (this grant will be paid out over 3 years), seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve Grant Project Budget Ordinance, $230,000 – To fund approved project application and economic incentive from 8/20/12 BOC meeting, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.  
17. Manager’s Report – 1) The School Security Task Force will conduct risk assessments at the schools Feb. 13-15.  2)  Installation of waterlines in Meadowbrook Subdivision will begin next month.
18. Meeting Rules Amendment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve removal of the paper ballot option from Rule #3 of the BOC meeting rules adopted on 12/3/12, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.  
19. Volunteer Boards for Vote – Jessica Justice, David Moore, and Kirk Wilson were appointed to the Recreation Advisory Board by unanimous vote.  Chauncey Barber, Marshall McGuinn, Bruce Odel were appointed to the Sunny View Fire District Tax Commission by unanimous vote. 
20. Volunteer Board for Review – One application for Animal Cruelty Investigator and two applications for Farmland Preservation were reviewed.  
21. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – There were none.
22. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Gasperson, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Holbert and Chair Gage thanked everyone for coming out and participating.  Commissioner Pack thanked everyone for coming out, and remarked that the removal of the three minute time limit on citizen comments does not hinder but rather enhances citizen participation.
23. Closed Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to go into closed session for the purpose of attorney-client privilege, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3), seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
24. Return to Open Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
25. Recess – Commissioner Pack moved to recess the meeting, to be reconvened at the same location on February 7, 2013, at 7:00pm, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
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